                  Abingdon Society of Bellringers


St. Nicolas Steeplekeepers’ Report for 2018 AGM

St Nicolas Bells 
 The bells rang reliably throughout the year. The perilous state of the tale ropes give concern and some action should be taken to improve them. The treble stay broke and its replacement also broke 2 days later. This was replaced by the template and is still there. There is one spare. The treble clapper was loose on the staple and was packed with two PTFE spacers complements of Isaac and Reaction Engines. Whites maintenance (13 February) was comprehensive. Clappers checked and number 6 greased. Number 1 stay tightened – recently fitted. PTFE spacers adequate for another year but flag up 2 days before next maintenance and change bearing. The bell frame is still sandy. Needs a good cleanup. Sound slats in reasonable order but parts of grill need pinning down. 

A discussion ensued on some possible future projects. 
1 Security – Door and hatch at entrance to bell chamber to be shut and locked

2 The double hook bell rope hanger should be replaced with a locked box plus key vault. 

3 Sound resistance in the bell chamber.

4 Treble bell wheel enlargement – wish list!.

5 Tuning of bells by Mark – very long term wish list!

Last but not least a bench in the ringing chamber is in need of repare.
St Nicholas clock The clock stopped shortly after last year’s (28 March 2017) AGM and it remained like that until last Thursday (19 April 2018). The clock consists of a radio controlled synchronised step motor which drives a gearbox and two drive shafts unit, one shaft inside the other. This unit is bolted through the centre of the clock face and the two shafts are separately bolted to the hour hand and the minute hand. The time is set correctly before the motor is switched on. The clock continues telling the correct time and even automatically ‘springs forward and falls back’ in March and October. It had done this for many years but last year the two shafts of the unit ceased together which in turn stopped the motor driving the gearbox. 
The first clock repairer the council employed disconnected the motor and concluded the hands and gearbox unit could only be disconnected and removed from outside the tower. After a year the council employed a firm from Nottingham, (Time Assured Limited) who on assessment could remove the clock from the inside. They simply removed the whole clock face from the metal frame complete with hands and gearbox unit. At ground level the hands were removed and painted, the gearbox unit refurbished, packed with grease and reassembled and they even cut out a new clock face from Perspex. The whole lot was reassembled and set into the metal frame with a strong mastic. The correct time set and switch on. 
It took about five hours for these two men to do their work about a year for the council to do theirs! There’s civic pride for you.
St Helen clock The clock has reliably worked throughout the year striking out the hour on the dedicated bell. The one occasion it stopped was a blown fuse to the timing motor. It received its annual maintenance by Cumbria Clocks on 8 March 2017.
A special thanks to Isaac this year is in order. He has done most of the work this year keeping on top of the day to day repairs, but also bringing in many innovative ideas and projects. He has built up a wealth of knowledge and expertise and is quite an asset to the Society.
Reg Sidlow and Isaac O’Shea
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